CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, March 15, 2016 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows:

Mayor: Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members: Bernie Moore

Jim Burnette Angela Hampton

Jerry Epps Darryl Carter Neville Hall

(absent) Jerry Ellis

City Manager: Brad Corcoran

City Clerk: Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney: Erin Gilley
Deputy City Clerk: Deanna Hunt

Representatives from Departments:

News Media: Dallas Britt, Eden News

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Tuggle called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.

INVOCATION:

Mr. Lemuel Hardison, Pastor, North Spray Christian Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

RECOGNITIONS AND PROCLAMATIONS:

a. Proclamation: National Social Workers Month 2016

Mayor Tuggle read the following proclamation in honor of National Social Worker's Month.

National Social Workers Month 2016 Proclamation

WHEREAS, the primary mission of those who work as Social Workers /Case Management with Aging, Disability, & Transit Services of Rockingham County (ADTS) is to work with older adults, disabled

individuals and the most vulnerable in our community, along with their families, to improve their quality of life and ability to live independently as long as possible and gain access to quality health care;

WHEREAS, ADTS Social Workers work in all areas of our local community to improve happiness, health and prosperity;

WHEREAS, all ADTS Social Workers daily embody this year's Social Work Month theme, "Forging Solutions Out of Challenges," by helping individuals, communities and the larger Rockingham County population tackle and solve issues that confront them;

WHEREAS, ADTS Social Workers work unceasingly on a daily basis to help senior citizens and disabled throughout Rockingham County to overcome serious obstacles so they can lead more fulfilling lives;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that I, Wayne R. Tuggle, Sr., Mayor of Eden, proclaim our city will stand with the nation in recognizing March 2016 as 'National Social Workers Month', and in recognition of the numerous contributions made in particular to our great city and the wider Rockingham County by the social workers who work at Aging, Disability & Transit Services of Rockingham County I call upon all citizens to join with me and ADTS in celebration and support of our local ADTS Social Workers. **ADOPTED,** this the 15th day of March, 2016.

Wayne R. Tuggle, Sr., Mayor

Attest:

Sheralene S. Thompson City Clerk

b. Presentation of Awards to Winners of Historic Preservation Commission Essay Contest.

Mayor Tuggle asked Ms. Debbie Galloway, City Planner to come forward along with Ms. Beth Pulliam, Historic Preservation Commission. He then recognized the following winners of the essay contest: First Place – Braden Smart, Second Place – Grace Harris, and Third Place – Ethan Kaneko. All students were from Holmes Middle School.

SET MEETING AGENDA:

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Hampton to set the meeting agenda. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. This motion carried.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

No public hearings were scheduled.

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:

Mr. Robert Walker and Angela Taylor, 420 Dishmon Circle addressed Council.

Mr. Walker explained that he was there to speak about the trailer. His stepdaughter did not have a place to live and she asked if she could live in the trailer. He told her she could if she got it inspected, but she has been dragging her feet on it.

Ms. Walker added that it has been taken care of now.

Ms. Taylor explained that she had been working on the property. There had been a complaint, but it was more of a family issue. She explained that the yard was cleaned up but she did not understand exactly what was needed. She had been doing the items as she was told but she had not completed it all due to time, money and weather.

Mayor Tuggle stated that when they get to New Business Item, 10a, they may have a few questions for her.

Ms. Melissa Galloway, 1431 Fieldcrest Road, addressed Council.

Ms. Galloway explained that she had distributed a packet of information to each Council Member. She explained that she ran the homeless shelter in Draper and she wanted to thank them for allowing the shelter in Draper.

She explained that the packet was information about Home of Refuge Outreach. She explained that she worked as a coordinator for the shelter in 2005 when it was at the Ralph Barrow building and also at Saint Mary's by the Highway. She had to step away in 2008 due to her job but in 2010 when Rockingham County Help for the Homeless said that they could no longer house them that was when she started Home of Refuge Outreach.

She explained that men, women and children all use the homeless shelter. Every day the hospitals call her about people who were trying to stay and she also received calls from business owners where people were hanging around their businesses. The shelter did more than just house and feed them. When they go through the packet they will see that even in the small building they now have they were trying to get these people into transitional housing or permanent housing.

They have 2 vans and every day they pick up and drop off around the county. Many of their volunteers came from the community and play a part in everything they do. They have businesses and organizations coming in and assisting with job training so they were doing much more than just feeding and housing them.

Ms. Galloway explained that she had the following the requests:

- 1. To consider a permanent homeless shelter in Eden.
- 2. If they were unsure about a permanent shelter then allow it as a one year trial.
- 3. Did they have an empty building somewhere that they would allow them to use.

She thanked Ms. Kelly Stultz (Planning & Inspections) and Mr. Johnny Farmer (Parks & Recreation) for all their help and encouragement and most of all she thanked City Council.

Mayor Tuggle stated that years ago he spent a few nights at the Ralph Barrow building and some of those people had just lost their jobs. They had no support and nowhere to go. He asked how many veterans were there.

Ms. Galloway replied probably 3 or 4, but every time a veteran came in they made sure they got in touch with the people who were helping veterans to get them out of the shelter and get the help they need.

Mayor Tuggle stated that he would really love to go to the shelter and see the entire operation. He asked her if she would stay until after the meeting as he would like to speak with her.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

a. 2016 Boards and Commissions Appointments

Board of Adjustment

Jackie Hampton – Mayor Tuggle

Community Appearance Commission

Raven Brown - Mayor Tuggle

Historic Preservation Commission

Blanche Hailey – Mayor Tuggle

Tree Board

Valerie Kellam – Council Member Hampton

Note: Norma Purcell who was nominated to Tree Board previously has declined.

A motion was made by Council Member Moore seconded by Council Member Hall to approve the appointments and reappointments to the Boards and Commissions. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

NEW BUSINESS:

a. Consideration of Appeal on Nuisance Violation at 2045 Mill Avenue by Robert and Elizabeth Walker.

Based upon a citizen complaint and staff inspection, an action for violation of the Minimum Housing Code was initiated on May 28, 2015. The daughter, Angela Taylor, of the property owners talked to the inspector prior to the hearing date and promised to make the required repairs. The following is a time line of the events that followed:

6/25/2015	Finding of Fact and Order was issued giving the property owners until September 30, 2015, to repair, alter, improve or vacate and demolish the dilapidated structure and clean up the premises.				
9/18/2015	Angela Taylor requested an extension until December 31, 2015, to make repairs. The extension was granted.				
12/28/2015	Angela Taylor requested an extension until March 28, 2016 to make repairs. The extension was granted.				
2/8/2016	Received another complaint that someone was living in the trailer and throwing waste in the yard.				
2/11/2016	Inspector rechecked the property and found that the trailer showed no signs of improvement and based on the continued deterioration, it should be declared a nuisance.				
2/12/2016	Notice of Code Violation for a nuisance was mailed by certified and first class mail to the property owners. The Notice was posted on the trailer on February 16, 2016.				
2/17/2016	Inspector met with the property owner. Mr. Walker told the inspector that he is not interested in repairing the trailer and said that his daughter can have the trailer if she makes repairs.				
2/25/2016	Robert and Elizabeth Walker filed an Application For An Appeal - Nuisance.				

Staff recommends that this appeal be denied.

Mayor Tuggle explained that this item relates to Mr. Walker and Ms. Taylor who came before them earlier.

Ms. Stultz explained this was a piece of property that they have had constant complaints about and as they could see from the memo, they sent a finding of fact of order in June of 2015 and they did it under housing code to give them more time and for the staff to be able to facilitate them in making the repairs as they were able. They had until September 30 and they then received 2 extensions. On February 8 they received another complaint that someone was living in the mobile home and because there was no water and sewer connection, waste was going into the yard.

Mayor Tuggle asked, for clarification, there was no water and sewer connection to which Mr. Josh Woodall, city inspector, replied that water and power was granted to the property to make repairs but at no time was it granted for someone to live there.

Ms. Stultz explained that on February 11 they found no signs of improvement. They have issued some permits to these folks to do some work on the structure and that was how they

got power back and it was the temporary power so that you can do work. There has been no indication that it was getting better, only worse. She then presented some photos for the City Council to review of the property.

She explained that they did the housing code route in order to assist them and they did not appeal their determination for the housing code. In an effort to make it more expedient they sent them a nuisance notice and handled it as a nuisance because it was quicker and often less expensive. They came in and appealed. It was unfortunate and they hate the way it has turned out but they certainly recommend that they deny the request and allow them to go ahead and deal with these issues. She stated that obviously because they have been granted an extension until after March 28 they will not do any demo, even on the nuisance, although they could go ahead with that if the City Council denied the appeal. It did need to come down. She hated it but it just seemed there was no way around it.

Mayor Tuggle asked the Walkers and Ms. Taylor if they had any comments.

Mr. Walker explained that his daughter works at KDH and they pay less than \$10 an hour. She could not just afford to hire somebody to go in there and do it all right now.

Ms. Taylor added that finances were an issue, time was also an issue, weather had been an issue and getting people to help who had said they would help had been an issue.

Mayor Tuggle asked if she had any indication that she could get it fixed and give them a definite time to get it fixed. She had been given chance after chance and there comes a point in time, as much as they hate it, any time in the city had to do these type of things it was a catch-22. No matter what you do it was the wrong thing. They hear it on both sides no matter what. He asked her if she could guarantee that she could get it fixed.

Ms. Taylor replied that she had done over half of the list of items that he first asked her to do.

Mayor Tuggle questioned what type of things she had done.

Ms. Taylor stated that the electric that was supposed to be done to the hot water heater has been done. She added that the last time he came to inspect the electrical he had told her later that he had not paid much attention to it. She stated that the cover over the hot water heater has been done, the underpinning has been fixed, wires at the water heater have been fixed, and wires at the back door that needed to be outside wires instead of inside wires have been fixed. She stated that the electricity has been fixed throughout the trailer.

Mayor Tuggle asked if she had water and sewer to which she replied yes. He asked if she had it hooked up.

Ms. Taylor replied that she had water bills because she did not want to cut it off. So, she did have water and sewer. She had it turned off and the electricity turned off. She explained that she had allowed her daughter to stay there overnight because she was

homeless. She had first asked her brother-in-law and sister if it was okay for a couple of nights and they said it was. Then her boyfriend went outside and used the bathroom and left toilet paper in the bush. It was bad judgment on their part. Her sister noticed it and complained and that started the nuisance part of it.

Mayor Tuggle asked if there was any guarantee that she would get these things fixed and done in a certain amount of time.

Ms. Taylor replied that she could not guarantee a certain amount of time because she did not have the money. If she did she would be renting somewhere. She explained that she was staying with her mother and stepfather now so she could save money to be able to do the work and she only wanted to stay there until she could afford somewhere of her own. She explained that Mr. Walker owned the property. He was allowing her to stay in his trailer and she had to get it up to par. Right now it was up to par because she had water and electricity if it was turned on. She did not need much. Those walls were not put back up until she had the electricity done because he said the wall had to come down until he inspected it.

Mayor Tuggle asked if she had furniture in it to which she replied no. He stated that he had gone by there and looked around. He did not think it looked livable. He was sure it was just because she did not have anything in it just by looking inside there was just naked stud walls.

Ms. Taylor explained that those were rooms that were put there at one point and were to be for her son and daughter. She did not need them any longer. The one room she had taken back down and the other was for storage.

Mayor Tuggle stated that it sounded like a desperate situation and Council Member Carter questioned the electrical inspection.

Ms. Taylor replied that he came over there while she was at work so they let him in and talked to him about it and when she down later he said he did not look at the electricity.

Ms. Stultz explained that they have issued an electrical permit and a building permit and they did those last July.

Mr. Woodall added that he met Mr. Walker on the property 2 to 3 weeks ago. She has done some electrical work. Initially the stud walls were like that from the very beginning. The portion he looked at was passed. There were just those 2 stud walls there. There was nothing else inside the trailer that he had seen personally.

Ms. Stultz also added that they have not called for any inspections on the building permit. The fact that they have had complaints and been back and forth down there was the reason that he knew that it was not right when they were called down to do an electrical.

Mr. Woodall pointed out that it has not had an official electrical inspection.

Ms. Taylor stated that was what she had asked for.

Council Member Burnette questioned how much work remained.

Mr. Woodall replied that he would have to see her original list because it was pretty extensive. There were no steps at the front door, he had asked her to cover the water heater on the outside and there were a bunch of busted pipes on the inside of that which have been repaired. There was a leak in the roof of the wall and he could not tell exactly where that was coming from. It had been raining the day he was there and water was standing on the floor. He stated that was something he was not aware of the first time because it had not rained. She has corrected the romex (wire), she had romex on the outside which was not to code and that has been repaired. She has also removed the trash.

Council Member Moore stated that she had said she had water. He asked if sewer was hooked up.

Ms. Stultz replied that it was and it would be if the water was turned on, but it still would not make it safe for her to live in. She would be connected to potable water and have sewer connection but originally when they did this it was listed as dilapidation, decay, unsanitary conditions, defects, increasing fire and accident hazards, a lack of proper electrical, heating and plumbing. You cannot inhabit something that did not have heat.

Mr. Woodall added that to go back to the question to if she had water, they allowed the water and power to be turned on temporarily to make repairs while they were running saws, washing hands. He had those services terminated after he found someone living there or had stayed there several nights. That was about 10 days later so he made sure they had plenty of notice.

Council Member Burnette stated that this started back in June and it has been 9 months and they could not get a guarantee of when this was going to be completed.

Ms. Walker replied that they were working on it as much as they possibly can and maybe within 6 months.

Ms. Taylor added that it may be better since warmer weather is coming on.

Council Member Carter asked who was doing the work.

Ms. Taylor replied that she was and another family member and occasionally her son.

Ms. Stultz added that the permits were issued to Mr. Walker as the home owner.

Council Member Hall asked if there were other safety issues. On one picture it looked like it was surrounded by water so obviously it was in some sort of flood prone area. He asked if that was a onetime event.

Ms. Stultz replied that it was likely a really outstanding rainfall. As difficult as this was for staff, it was truly not safe for someone to live there but if someone worked at it for 6 months they could probably get it livable.

Council Member Hall questioned who filed the complaints, the same person or neighbors who pass this every day.

Ms. Stultz replied that generally when they get phone calls they do not know who they are. She explained that the real issue was the condition of the house. If they get calls, they do not call it a violation until one of them actually goes down and inspects it. People do call in things that were not really violations so the real complainant is the staff. They check them all out.

Mayor Tuggle explained that it looked like they had some options. They either go with the staff recommendation or they could extend the time. That has been done in the past. Mr. Walker says 6 months it can be done. The City Council could say 3 months or whatever they decide. Six months from now would be October 1.

Council Member Moore stated that if the repairs were going to be done and they think it can be done then they need to give them that opportunity. He also added that nobody should be living in that trailer until it was inspected.

Mayor Tuggle asked if they wanted to say October 1, 6 months with nobody living in it and by October 1 that was it.

Council Member Hall asked what the total was and how much they were going to spend there as he would hate to see them (Walker's) spend 90% of the money and not be finished October 1.

Ms. Taylor replied that she had not contacted any contractor to give an idea of how much it was going to cost.

Council Member Carter stated that she had said earlier about moving to another place. He asked Mr. Walker what he planned to do with the property if she leaves.

Mr. Walker replied that he would probably let it sit.

Ms. Walker added that they hoped that she would be able to have a place to live.

Council Member Carter asked her if her plans were to live there as she had said she would be getting a better place.

Ms. Taylor replied that it was her stepfather's property. Her plan was to live there until she was able to get her own place. If it were given to her it would be her own.

Mayor Tuggle explained that the City Council had to make a decision on what was before them.

Council Member Carter asked that if denied what was the next step.

Ms. Stultz explained that they signed a form on December 28 that said that if they failed to comply by March 28 that they would agree to not only what comes next but that they would pay for the corrective actions for the money the city has to spend on the property within 30 days of being notified. The corrective actions were 1 of 2 things, either make it livable or demo it and get it off the property. There have been extensions since last June. It had been difficult at this point and she regretted doing it as a nuisance and trying to save the city money. It was not easy for them either.

Mr. Woodall also noted that each time the extension was signed for code violation which was twice, the first one said the same thing and they (staff) disregarded the first time.

Mayor Tuggle asked if there was anything else.

Ms. Stultz stated that if they did decide to grant them more time, she asked if they would please make as a part of that motion that at the end of the time that they were authorized to go ahead and do what they need to do.

Mayor Tuggle agreed there had to be an end to it. He explained that they had a few options.

Council Member Burnette commented that Council Member Hall made a good point, investing money and not completing it. This was almost open ended. It was an unfortunate situation. Could they get it done in 6 months but they were not really sure but they thought they could. He stated that he would say that if they extend it there needs to be milestones in there as well with a certain amount of work being done, splitting it up so it shows progress being made. They also have no cost estimate either.

Ms. Stultz suggested that they try to come back and provide a figure of what it cost to get it up to code at the April meeting they could do that. The City Council could decide that if it was feasible they could go in with their code enforcement money and try to fix it, or if it was time to let it go.

Council Member Burnette asked that if work had not been completed and they came in and evaluated it and it was "x" amount of dollars to fix it up, did they have an option at that point to say that they had so many months to do this and they could say either yes or no at that time.

Ms. Stultz replied that they could. The City Council had lots of options. They could also order city staff to go in and fix it and then they would end up with a manufactured home that they could not move and that was a tricky proposition.

Council Member Epps asked that if that was done would they make payments or pay it all at one time.

Ms. Stultz replied that it depends. If they had to go to foreclosure to get their money, for most people it was not because they had money to fix it and do not. Usually anything they foreclose on they usually end up owning. There were people who at times the staff did repairs and they do make payments, but again if they stop making payments they were right back where they were.

Mayor Tuggle commented that he did not think it was a good idea for the city to go in and make repairs.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Hampton to table this request for one month (30 days) until the next City Council Meeting and staff could provide information on the progress and estimate what it would cost to get the property up to code.

At the suggestion of Council Member Hall the Planning & Inspections staff would put together an estimate of what it would cost and then give them "x" amount of time to try to get it up to code. She would not lose any money in it as long as she was working on it and got it done in whatever amount of time.

Ms. Stultz added that if they do that then at the April Council Meeting they would all be there with some numbers and their appeal was still viable.

Action on the motion was as follows: All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

b. Request for Consideration of Approval of New Annual Contractual Agreement with Waste Management for Commercial Dumpster Service for City Customers.

The City's existing contract with Waste Management to provide commercial dumpster service for City customers will expire June 30, 2016.

Staff requested a new contract proposal from Waste Management as we had been working from the old contract since 2011. The new contract proposal has similar pricing to the old contract with rates varying some based on the size of the dumpster volume and frequency of weekly services. This contract also allows for a Consumer Price Index (CPI) adjustment in rates, if warranted, annually. Rate adjustments based on the CPI would be effective on July 1. The CPI would be calculated based on the previous 12 months June to May. The new contract term would be three years and it may be extended or renewed if both parties are in agreement.

Staff requests that the Council consider and approve this contract with Waste Management for commercial dumpster service. As the City has already entered into a partnership agreement with the County and Waste Management for Curbside Single Stream Recycling, this agreement would continue our relationship with Waste Management

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Hampton to approve the new annual contractual agreement with Waste Management for commercial dumpster service. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

REPORTS FROM STAFF:

There no reports at this time.

CONSENT AGENDA:

- a. Approval and Adoption of Minutes: January 19 and February 16, 2016.
- b. Consideration of Proposed Water Main Extension by Dan River Water, Inc., on Hampton Road and Geneva Drive.

Mike Lemons, Utility Supervisor for Dan River Water, Inc., is requesting that City Council grant approval for the proposed installation of approximately 12,612 LF of 8" water main, 690 LF of 6" water main, and 735 LF of 2" water main on Hampton Road and Geneva Drive. Preliminary plans for the proposed project have been prepared by their engineering firm. Approval of the proposed improvement is being requested in accordance with the water purchase agreement between the City of Eden and Dan River Water, Inc.

The improvements are intended to create a loop between existing water mains on Hampton Road, and add a new main on Geneva Drive. An additional 48 single-family homes could be served by the proposed water mains.

Enclosed is a copy of the Engineer's report prepared by William E. Mitchell, PE, and a vicinity map showing the proposed location of the new water mains. The preliminary plans have been scanned, and are also available for review in our department.

It is recommended that the proposed water main improvements to the Dan River Water, Inc. system be allowed to take place.

c. Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment 6.

The budget amendment allocates proceeds from a Department of Justice Bulletproof Vest grant program. The Bulletproof Vest grant program is reimbursement for one-half the costs of bulletproof vests for the police department. This amendment increases the Police Bulletproof Vest Grant and the Police Safety Equipment line items.

Subject: Budget Amendment # 6

	Account #	From		То		Am	ount
General Fund Revenues							
Bulletproof Vest Program Grant	10-3431-86000	\$	-	\$	7,200.00	\$	7,200.00

General Fund Expenditures

Police Safety Equipment

10-4310-21300

20,000.00

\$

\$ 27,200.00

7,200.00

Appropriates grant funds for the purchase of bulletproof vests.

Adopted and effective this 15th day of March, 2016.

Attest:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Wayne Tuggle, Mayor

d. Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment 7.

The budget amendment allocates funds reimbursed by Rockingham County for 50% of the contract costs with Research Investments, a company that provides leads for special industrial customers. The total cost of the contract was \$14,600. This budget amendment increases the Rockingham County Reimbursement – Economic Development revenue line item and the Economic Development Professional Services line item by \$7,300.

Subject:

Budget Amendment #7

	Account #	From		To)	Am	ount
General Fund Revenues							
Rock. Co. Reimb - Economic Dev	10-3350-00930	\$	-	\$	7,300.00	\$	7,300.00
General Fund Expenditures							
Econ Dev Professional Services	10-4135-19400	\$	94,800.00	\$	102,100.00	\$	7,300.00

Appropriates reimbursement funds from Rockingham County for Economic Development consultant fees.

Adopted and effective this 15th day of March, 2016.

Attest:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Wayne Tuggle, Mayor

e. Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment 8.

When the City purchases vehicles with installment purchases, it is required to show the loan proceeds as revenue and the payment to the vendor as an expenditure in the financial statements. The amendment increases the General Fund revenue line item "loan proceeds" and also increases the Street Department Capital Outlay – Vehicles line item for the purchase of a truck for the Municipal Services director and a Street Department service truck.

Subject: Budget Amendment # 8

	Account #	From	То	Amount	
General Fund Revenues					
Loan Proceeds	10-3850-86000	\$ 418,000.00	\$ 490,400.00	\$ 72,400.00	
General Fund Expenditures					
Streets C/O Vehicles	10-4510-55000	\$ 248,800.00	\$ 321,200.00	\$ 72,400.00	

Appropriates loan proceeds for Municipal Services Director's truck and Street Department service truck.

Adopted and effective this 15th day of March, 2016.

Attest:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Wayne Tuggle, Mayor

f. Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment 9.

When the City purchases vehicles with installment purchases, it is required to show the loan proceeds as revenue and the payment to the vendor as an expenditure in the financial statements. The amendment increases the Water & Sewer Fund revenue line item "loan proceeds" and also increases the Collections & Distribution Capital Outlay – Vehicles line item for the purchase of two service trucks.

Subject: Budget Amendment # 9

	Account #	From	То	Amount
General Fund Revenues				
Loan Proceeds	30-3850-86000	\$ 1,500,000.00	\$1,582,500.00	\$ 82,500.00
General Fund Expenditures				
W/S Maint C/O Vehicles	30-7125-55000	\$ -	\$ 82,500.00	\$ 82,500.00

Appropriates loan proceeds for (2) C & D service trucks.

Adopted and effective this 15th day of March, 2016.

Attest:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Wayne Tuggle, Mayor

A motion was made by unanimous consent to approve the Consent Agenda. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Eden Youth Council Kickball Tournament to be held March 19th, 2016 Eden Youth Council 5K Color Run to be held on April 9th, 2016 Eden Professional Firefighter's Association Annual Stew Sale on Saturday, March 19th, 2016. Proceeds to go to Relay for Life, Easter Seals and Coats for Kids.

ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made by unanimous consent to adjourn. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

	Respectfully submitted,
ATTEST:	Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC, MMC, NCCMC City Clerk
Wayne R. Tuggle, Sr., Mayor	